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Description automatically generated]              SIGURD TOWN PUBLIC HEARING & COUNCIL MEETING
TUESDAY DEC. 17th, 2024 
6:30 P.M. & 7:00 P.M.
                                                      MINUTES





DATE:     DEC. 17, 2024
TIME:       6:30  P.M.
PLACE:   Town Hall

Opening Remarks:            Please  Turn Off Cell Phones And Raise Your Hand To Be Called On, Council And Citizens.

TOWN PUBLIC HEARING (SUBDIVISION APPLICATION ORDINANCE) 6:30PM

The Town is proposing various amendments to the Land Management and Development Code to address various clarity/correctness issues and ensure consistency and compliance with current State requirements regarding land use review/approval processes and subdivision platting requirements.

· Meeting Called To Order: 6:30 P.M. By Mayor Kelly Alvey
· Prayer: Mike Stevens
· Pledge Of Allegiance: Mayor Kelly Alvey
· Roll Call: Councilmember Michele Visarraga, Councilmember Jason Jacobson, Mayor Kelly Alvey, Councilmember Audie Ekker, Councilmember Gary Hart, Town Clerk Vickie Houston.
· Citizens Present: Clyde Jacobson, Patricia Jacobson, Kathleen Black, Cheyenne Harvey, Mike Stevens, Bucky Bird, Michael Crane, Antonio Ortiz, Amber Olsen, Kenjela Ekker. 
· Public Hearing: Presented By Planning Commission. 
· Cheyenne Harvey Mentioned That There Is A Senate Bill Mandate That Requires All Municipalities To Update Their Subdivision Ordinance.{That The Commission Has Given To The Council To Review The Updates/Changes } It Actually Pushes The Process Through Faster For The Developers. Cheyenne Asked If The Council Had Any Questions.
·  Public Comment: (5 MINUTE MAX.)
Audie Mentions He Couldn’t Remember When This Ordinance Needed To Be Approved By, Cheyenne Reply We Need To Approve It Tonight. 
Mayor Alvey Also Had Engineer Kirk Forbush Look At The Ordinance Also And Kirk Said He Is Willing To Help Us At Any Time As Far As Needing An Engineer In The Process. 
Councilmember Gary Hart Asked Cheyenne To Go Over The Change The New Ordinance Has. Cheyenne Said On Page 15 Of Ordinance 14, It Talks About Making The Process Quicker, By Having A Preapplication Meeting With The Planning Commission And Then Having A Max Review Cycle Of 3.
And Then It Goes To Approval. There Is A Board “Which Is Called The Land Use Authority” Formed. Refer To Ordinance 14.02.060 & 14.02.070 (It Can Not Have A Member Of The Town Council) Also There Is Still A Public Hearing Involved Also. 
Councilmember Michele Visarraga Asked If A Developer Comes In With A Subdivision Plan Does The Town Have Any Recourse To Deny The Application Other Than Water? It Was Brought Up That They Still Have To Stay With-In Our Ordinances As Far As Kinds Of Structures Ex. Single Family Homes, Size Etc.
Mike Stevens Asked How Many More Homes Can We Put In All Being On Septic Tanks? Before We Should Or Need To Look At A Sewer System. 
Kathleen Black, Planning Commission Member, Reminded Everyone That There Can Only Be 15 Homes Built Per Year Also. 
Councilmember Audie Ekker Also Asked If We Are Adding In The Fees Of Bringing On Board An Engineer To The Initial Fees. The Reply Was Yes.
No Other Questions
Councilmember Audie Ekker Made A Motion To Approve The Subdivision Application Ordinance And Second By Councilmember Gary Hart. Councilmember Michele Visarraga – Aye, Councilmember Jason Jacobson- Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.
Public Hearing Closed @ 6:53 p.m.




TOWN COUNCIL MEETING  7:00PM
· Meeting Called To Order: By Mayor Kelly Alvey  
· Roll Call : Councilmember Michele Visarraga, Councilmember Jason Jacobson, Mayor Kelly Alvey,        Councilmember Audie Ekker, Councilmember Gary Hart, Town Clerk Vickie Houston.
· Citizens Present: Kenjela Ekker, Georgette Harvey, Amber Olsen, Cheyenne Harvey, Kathllen Black, Patricia Jacobson, Clyde Jacobson, Treena Jensen, Jim Freeby, Maryann Freeby, Mike Stevens, Bucky Bird, Antonio Ortiz, Michael Crane. 

· AGENDA ITEMS:
· Approval Of Minutes Of Meeting Held NOV 20th, 2024. 
Councilmember Jason Jacobson Said He Listen To The Recording A Number Of Times And Couldn’t Find Where Mike Steven Mentioned He Was Taking Vacation From Nov 24th To Dec 7th. {So That Was Removed}
Councilmember Audie Ekker Made A Motion To Approve The Minutes Of Nov. 20th 2024, And Second By Council Member Michele Visarraga. Councilmember Gary Hart – Aye, Councilmember Jason Jacobson- Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.

· Citizens Requests: : (5 MINUTE MAX.)
1. Treena Jensen
Treena Asked If We Still Have A Fire Dept. The Reply Was Yes And Then She Asked Who She Would Call If She Had A Fire. The Reply Was 911. 
Then She Asked What She Needs To Do If She Wants To Be A Volunteer. Mike Crane Told Her To Come To One Of The Meetings And They Could Take It From There.
Then She Asked What Is Going On With The Park And Arena? Councilmember Audie Ekker Explained That We Have Had Two Different Maintenance People During The Summer, One Just Part Time, But Now We Have A Full Time Person And Hope To Get Back On Top Of Things Soon.
Then She Asked About Lights For The Arena. Councilmember Jason Jacobson Said We Have The Lights But The Bathrooms Have Taken Priority Over Them At This Time.
Mike Stevens Mentioned That In Duchesne The Towns Residents Came Together And Formed A Group Of Volunteers That Went Around And Worked On Cleaning Up And Beautifying The Town On Their Own Time. They Cleaned Up The Weeds Fixed Fencing And The Flowers On Main St. Were Put Up By Volunteers. And Stated To The Effect That Sigurd Citizens Ought To Do The Same. Form A Volunteer Group To Help Keep Sigurd Nicer.
Treena Asked Wouldn’t That Be Part Of The Parks? To Which Mike Replied “Duchesne Has Three Parks. And That The Cabin By The High School And Swimming Pool Was Donated And Put Up By Volunteers.” 

2. Amber Olsen
She First Asked About Her Request For A Hearing About The Fire Dept. The Mayor Said It Would Probably Be A While Until The Council Decides What To Do. 
Second She Said That All Public Meeting Are Open To And For Public Comment And That You Don’t Have To Be On The Agenda To Speak. To Which Mayor Alvey Said Yes You Do. That’s What Our Attorney Has Said. Amber Replied That The Attorney Probably Needs To Go Back And Look At The Utah Code. The Mayor Then Told Amber She Could Call And Talk With The Attorney.  
Also She Is Concerned About A Conflict Of Interest With Gary Taking The Notes, Writing The Notes, And Then Voting On The Notes.  

3. Maryann Freeby
She Asked If Sigurd Is A Fire District To Which The Reply Was No. Jason Explained That Richfield, Monroe, And Salina Are Contracted With The County In That They Get County Money. Every Other Dept. Of The 7 Are Funded By Fund Raisers And Their Own Town. Then Maryann Asked If There Was A Way To Get On The Fire District. Because Then They Would Pay For Everything. Jason Said It Is A Long Process. And That You Either Get Charged More On Your Property Taxes Or $5.00 On Your Power Bill. Sigurd Fire Dept. Is All For It, But Again, It’s a Process Of Years, And Nobody Wanted To Spearhead It.

· Planning Commission: (Chair Jennifer Bastian)
1. Cheyenne Said The Planning Commission Has Nothing More After The Public Hearing Part On The New Ordinance.

·  Bills & Finances: 
Jason Asked Why It Says “Special Bonuses Vs Roads On Jason’s Line”? It Is A Miss Print. It Will Be Changed To Special Bonus Like The Other Councilmembers  
Vickie Mentioned That She Has A Couple Bills That Are Due The First On January And Wanted To Know If The Council Was Ok With Her Getting Them Paid Even Though They Weren’t On The List? One Is For The Water Grant Of $50,000.00 And The Other Is For The Maintenance Shop And Fire House For $5,000.00. 
Jason Asked What The Chlorine Despencer Bill Is. Mike Stevens Replied That The One We Had Went Out While He Was On Vacation So Gary Had It Switched Out With One That Was On The Shelf And Ordered A Back Up.
Councilmember Audie Ekker Made A Motion To Approve The Bills Of Nov. 2024, And Second By Councilmember Jason Jacobson. Councilmember Gary Hart – Aye, Councilmember Michele Visarraga - Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.


·  Delinquent List: 
Talked About The Names On The List. Gary Mentioned Two Have Paid Since The Paper Was Printed.

· DEPARTMENT REPORTS

A. Maintenance: (Mike Stevens)
    1. Landfill Tank: Mike Stevens Talked With Kelly Chappel @ Ensign. Kelly Said Their  Looking At Changing The Water Lines Back To The Original Plans Of Having The Springs Feed Into The Landfill Tank. But There Are Some Concerns About The Clay Valve To Do So.  
    2. Mike Stevens Said He Needed To Wait For The Ground To Thaw A Bit To Put The Signs In 

B. Fire: (Michele Visarraga / Michael Crane)
1. Mike Crane Said The Fire Department Is Going To Have Their Christmas Dinner On This Coming Thursday Night At El Mexicano Restaurant. Michele Said She Received The Bids And The Gifts Info. 
2. Salina Is Putting On A Hazmat Class In Jan. 
3. Michele Asked Mike Crane If The Administrators On The Fire Dept. Face Book Page Have Been Updated Yet Like They Talked About Nov. 25th At Their Meeting?  He Replied Not Yet.
4. Michele Asked Mike Stevens About Striping The Fire Station Parking Lot. Mike Crane Explained Where He Would Like The Stripes.
5. The Fire Department Has A New Pager System Which Will Be About $500.00. Per Year For The Service, For The Whole Dept. Which Is Sent To Their Individual Phones Instead Of Having To Carry A Pager At All Times. 
6. Thinking About Initiating A Jr. Fire Fighters Program For The Youth In The Community.
7. They Are Also Going To Do A Christmas Tree Burn Again This Year. Mike Crane Will Figure Out A Location. 
   
C. Parks & Cemeteries: (Audie Ekker)
1.Bathroom Funds: Gary Talked With The Auditors And Found Some Funds To Finish The Bathrooms And Post Office Building. So Audie Was Wondering What We Need To Do As Far As Bids. Kelly Is Going To Get The Cement Guy To Come Look At The Foundation Again And How It Needs To Be Done And Then Get Some Bids On It.  
Mayor Alvey Would Like It Built Out Of Cement Even The Sides So That People Can’t Destroy It.
Also The Mayor Asked Kathleen Black To Draw Up Some Plans For The Footings.
2. Audie Is Still Working On Trying To Get Some Help From The Inmates. Mike Stevens Was Thinking About Getting Some Help From Some Kids Under 18? There Was Some Concern About Liability And Insurance On Them.  Michele Mentioned If They Were Part Of The Community Help Program It Wouldn’t Matter. And During The Summer There Might Be Some People Available Through Work Force Services.   

D. Roads: (Jason Jacobson)
1.Nothing To Report

E. Water: (Gary Hart)  
     1. Nothing To Report  

F. Office:
  1. Bids Of Furnace’s And A/C: 
	A. Hills = $10,263.00   80,000 BTU’s
	B. LM Systems = $6,775.50   60,000 BTU’s
	C. Peterson’s (Gunnison) $10,000.00? BTU’s ?
	There Was A Question On What Size We Have At This Time. Going To Try To Find Out What We’re At Now, In Case We Add On In The Future. 
  2. Emergency Preparedness Packets And Coordinator: Add To The Action List 
  3. Venmo Account CLOSED Moneys’ Put Into The Fire Dept. Checking Account And The Town Checking Account. 
  4. Vickie Asked Jason And Mike Crane What The M.O.U. Agreement Is, And That It Needs To Be Renewed/Updated By The End Of The Year According To An Email She Received. Mike Crane Said He Would Look Into It.  
  
G. Other Discussion Items:  
 
	   Action Items List:   
1. Extend The Hall: Michele Is Going To Find Out Prices On Expanding The Town Hall Conference Room To Make It Big Enough For A Family Gathering.
2. Monthly Activities: Michele Has Had Two People Volunteer To Help. Looking For At Least One More. One Thing She Would Like To See Is A Sigurd Town Reunion For All Past And Present Residents.
3. Pavilion: Michele Would Like To Also Look At Maybe Upgrading And/Or Expanding The Pavilion Or Redoing The Tennis Court As A Pavilion.  
4. Michele Would Also Like Mike Stevens To Find Out The Distance On A Walking Path At The Park In Order To Get Some Bids On A Walking Path.
5. Question Was Asked About Abnormal Building Lots. For Example, Alma’s Trailer Home On Main St. And What The Council Feels He Can Do With It. Georgette Harvey Said That She Thinks It Has Been Sold. And That Their Going To Put A New Double Wide On It If The Can’t Remodeled That One. (It Would Have To Be A Double Wide, Anything Other Than That Would Have To Come Before The Commission And Council) Cheyenne Harvey Mentioned. 
6. New Tables In Hall: Michele Would Like To Get Three Of The 6’5” Tables. But Will Wait At This Time To Get It Approved.

· Mayor Kelly Alvey –    All Other Business That Needs To Be Taken Care Of.

· Adjourn: 
· Councilmember Audie Ekker Made A Motion To Adjourn, And Second By Councilmember Michele Visarraga. Councilmember Gary Hart – Aye, Councilmember Jason Jacobson - Aye, Mayor Kelly Alvey -Aye.

  Sigurd Town Is An Equal Opportunity Employer And Provider.
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